MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY MEETING OF BRENT ELEIGH PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON 17 AUGUST 2023 IN THE VILLAGE HALL COMMENCING AT 7.30PM
Present:
Cllr Kevin Went (Chair)

Cllr Martin Austin

Cllr Natalie Helms

Cllr Karen Marshall
Cllr Francesca Scoones

Apologies:
County Cllr Robert Lindsay

District Cllr Bryn Hurren

In Attendance:
William Grosvenor (Clerk to the Council)
One Member of the Public
Item No
Item discussed

23.50                  Chair’s welcome 
                          Cllr Went welcomed all present to the meeting. 

_________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.51
To receive apologies for absence

                            Apologies for absence were received from County Cllr Lindsay (holiday) and District Cllr Hurren (sickness).
23.52                  Declarations of Interest
23.52.01
To receive Amendments to the Register

                               There were no amendments to the Register. 

23.52.02
To receive Declarations of Pecuniary Interest in Respect of Items on the Agenda

                                  There were no declarations of Pecuniary Interest in respect of Items on the Agenda.  

23.52.03
To receive Declarations of Non Pecuniary Interest in Respect of Items on the Agenda

                               There were no declarations of Non Pecuniary Interest in respect of Items on the Agenda.

23.52.04
To consider Full / Partial Dispensations for Pecuniary Interests Declared 

                               It was noted that there had been no requests for dispensation for Pecuniary Interests declared.
__________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.53                Minutes of previous meetings
                         It was RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Statutory Annual Meeting held on 18 May 2023 and of the Special Meeting held on 22 June 2023 and sign them as a true and accurate record. 

                         Proposed by: Cllr Helms                                        Seconded by: Cllr Austin  
__________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.54                To receive the District Councillor’s report
No report was available.         

23.55                To receive the County Councillor’s report
                               Cllr Lindsay had previously distributed a report via email which was read out by the Clerk. The text of the report is appended below at Appendix 1. 

__________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.56

    To discuss any village matters
                               Concerns were expressed by the member of the public present about the idea of the Council lobbying the Highways Authority for a 20mph limit in the built-up part of the village. It was explained that there was little chance of any progress on that because Suffolk CC is unlikely to support such a proposal. Cllr Helms suggested the idea of a Community Speedwatch instead if there was sufficient support (and funding). Concern was also raised about the state of the footpath through the Brook Farm vineyard; Cllr Marshall responded by saying that the Farm Manager has now cut back the growth on all the footpaths across his land. 

                              A question was also raised about Minute 23.38.02 (Statutory Annual Meeting of the Council held on 18 May 2023) relating to the Iron Bridge adjacent to the A1141. The Minute records that the Clerk was asked to contact the Highways Structures Asset Manager to enquire whether Highways would be willing (1) to provide a copy of the latest structural survey and (2) consider transfer of ownership of the structure to the Parish Council. Here concern was expressed about lack of consultation, potential exposure to liability and costs. The Chair responded by saying that the idea of taking ownership was at this stage only an aspiration and not currently feasible on financial grounds. The Clerk added that he had not so far taken any action to progress this idea pending further consideration of such issues. Following a short discussion it was AGREED that the Clerk will ascertain what needs to be done to put up a case for listing the structure (currently it is an unlisted scheduled ancient monument) and report back to Councillors.

                               Finally the Clerk reported a request from a new resident about the lack of dog bins – could they be provided? The Chair responded that unfortunately they remain too expensive for the Council to consider. There are also issues about location – the places where dog walkers may find them most useful are not the locations where the Babergh collection vehicle can access, and he suggested that residents should continue to use the black bins outside the Village Hall and the Church.    

  
__________________________________________________________________________________________________
           23.57                To receive a report from the village Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator  
                               There was nothing to report. 
__________________________________________________________________________________________________                                        
23.58                To receive and consider reports on financial and governance matters
23.58.01                 Financial update report
The Clerk tabled copies of the updated cashbook and bank reconciliation, which showed the balance in the Council’s account with Lloyds Bank, as at 15 August 2023, standing at £3,612.38. From that current balance the following sum is continuing to be held as an earmarked reserve:

· £380.34 CIL payment received on 11 October 2021. This has to be expended by October 2026 and will be applied to a specific CIL funded project once more CIL monies are received.  

23.58.02                 Approval / ratification of payments
                               It was RESOLVED to ratify the following electronic payment:

· £1,170 to B D Hurren Furniture for fabrication and installation of the Memorial Bench around the Village Sign. [£750.00 of this was met from an earmarked reserve, the balance being met from the general reserve.]       

                              Proposed by: Cllr Went                                          Seconded by: Cllr Marshall 

23.58.03                Electronic banking – update
                              It was reported that both Cllr Went and Cllr Helms are now set up to second authorise electronic payments.                             
23.58.04                Appointment of Internal Auditor for 2022/23
                              In response to a question from the Clerk, Cllr Went responded that this matter is in hand and he will report back to Councillors in due course.   
_________________________________________________________________________________
23.59                To receive reports from Councillors

23.59.01                Proposed 20 mph speed limit in the Village

                              In view of the lack of support forthcoming from Suffolk County Council it was AGREED to defer this item. 
23.59.02                Clay Lane - update
                         Cllr Marshall reported that the condition of Clay Lane is quite good at present. She will email the Clerk to Lavenham Parish Council to remind him of the importance of keeping the Lavenham end in good condition as a gateway to the village for residents of Brent Eleigh travelling on foot / by cycle.  
             _________________________________________________________________________________________________  
           23.60                To receive the Clerk’s report  
             23.60.01                 Iron Bridge adjacent to A1141

                               Please see the note of the discussion on this and agreement on the way forward under “Village matters” earlier on the Agenda (Minute 23.56 above) 
23.60.02                 Neighbourhood Planning

                               The Clerk reported that the government has now belatedly extended funding for conventional neighbourhood plans for 2023/24 (up to £10k). In relation to the proposed Babergh pilot for the “light-touch neighbourhood priorities statement” concept nothing further had been heard from Babergh since the email of 19 May 2023. It was AGREED to wait and see what happens with the Babergh pilot and chase Cllr Hurren for a response from the District planners.  
23.60.03                Rights of Way modification proposals

                              The Clerk reported on the Inspector’s draft decision regarding both Hill Farm Lane and Clay Lane, affecting the parishes of Lavenham and Preston, as well as Brent Eleigh. The decision (as far as it relates to Brent Eleigh) is to confirm the status of Clay Lane as a bridleway. This is subject to advertisement before a final decision can be made.
23.60.04                Thermal imaging camera project survey  
                              The Clerk reported on the proposed re-run of the above project, with the organisers asking for expressions of interest in this second opportunity. The project enables community groups and parish councils to borrow thermal imaging cameras and other equipment in order to carry out community heat loss surveys. Following a short discussion it was AGREED not to participate in this project. 
_________________________________________________________________________________________________

23.61                 Planning issues
23.61.01                To consider planning applications received
1. DC/23/03702 – 7 Hall Road – works to trees in a conservation area. 
Following discussion it was AGREED to support the application to fell the conifer and make no comment in respect of the fruit trees. However in respect of the sycamore Councillors recommended that a site visit should be carried out before any decision is made.
2. DC/23/03711 – Ridgewood House, Brent Mill Drive – works to trees in a conservation area.

Following discussion it was AGREED to recommend approval of this application.  
23.61.02                To receive notifications on planning applications determined by Babergh DC

3.     DC/23/02271 – Hedgerows Farm – barn conversions.  

Prior approval was required and GRANTED on 7 July 2023.

4.     DC/23/02599 – 6 Hall Road – works to trees in a conservation area.
Planning consent was GRANTED on 7 July 2023.

5.     DC/23/02608 – Bridge Cottage – works to trees in a conservation area.

Planning consent was GRANTED on 30 June 2023. 

6.     DC/23/02960 – 6 Hall Road – works to trees in a conservation area.
Planning consent was GRANTED on 21 July 2023.

7.   DC/23/01929 – Hill Farm – variation of condition in relation to barn conversions and discharge of condition relating to biodiversity enhancement.

Planning consent was GRANTED on 19 July 2023. 
8.     DC/23/03013 – Street Farm – construction of external swimming pool, enclosure and plant room.

Planning consent was GRANTED on 2 August 2023. 
             23.61.03                 To consider updates on planning applications

9.     DC/22/05879 – Bennetts Piece – menage – discharge of conditions

In the absence of an up to date position following the Clerk’s briefing to Cllr Hurren on 5 June 2023, Cllr Hurren to be asked for a report at the next meeting of the Council.

23.61.04                Lavenham revised draft Neighbourhood Plan

                              Consultation on this closes on 18 August 2023.   
23.61.05                Great Waldingfield Neighbourhood Plan 2018 - 2037 – Independent Examiner’s report

                              The Clerk reported that the Independent Examiner has found that the Plan meets the basic conditions and statutory requirements and accordingly she recommends to Babergh that it proceeds to a referendum. There are no specific issues for Brent Eleigh.                                

            _________________________________________________________________________________________________

            23.62                Date of next meetings
    The next Ordinary Meeting will be held on 19 October 2023 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
________________________________________________________________________________
23.63               Chair’s closing remarks
                             The Chair thanked everyone for attending the meeting. There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.50pm.

APPENDIX 1: REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR ROBERT LINDSAY
Replacing the mains pipe on Bildeston High Street

Over several years, both I and Bildeston Parish council have been lobbying Anglian Water to ask when they would be replacing the ageing and continually leaking Victorian main on Bildeston High Street. I’m pleased to say they are now planning to do it, from April next year. I have met on site with parish council reps and the project manager from AW, Nigel Plumb, and he has assured me he will communicate with parish councils of the villages affected. It will mean four different road closures at different places on Bildeston High Street for a continuous period of about 16 weeks, over the four phases of the work. I have heard repeatedly from residents that they would put up with a lengthy planned closure and diversions if it meant the frequent unplanned closures due to leaks were avoided. 
Motion to get lower speed limits on twisty rural roads rejected

The criteria for getting speed limits changed have not been updated since 2014 and I believe they are not fit for purpose given that 60mph is not a safe speed on many of our twisty rural roads. Other counties such as West Sussex and Surrey make it much easier to reduce speed limits. On 14th July, I proposed a motion to ask the council to review the criteria with this principle in mind. Sadly it was voted down by the Conservatives, and they used their majority to cut short any debate. 

Libraries funding – new contract to run them
In June the County Cabinet agreed to plug a £960,000 funding gap for the libraries service until the end of its contract in July 31st 2024. On 11th July it agreed to raise the annual funding of library service from £5.992m to £6.842m per year and to seek a competitive tender to run the libraries for the next six years, with an option to renew for another six years. The funding will not be subject to annual inflationary increases, so it will be up to whoever wins the contract to make savings or raise funding to meet inflationary costs. There will be a public consultation for 14 weeks from October this year to January 2024. The existing contract will be extended for 10 months to allow time for the consultation and tender process which will begin June 2024.
Coping with growing water demand as climate change strikes

There have been mounting warnings about our water supply and the health of our rivers in Suffolk as climate change makes rainfall less predictable and as more and more housing, agricultural and industrial development increases demand. 

Water Resources East stated in Nov 2022 “Unless action is taken, increasing water scarcity will constrain agricultural production and curtail economic and housing development, impacting the region’s future prosperity and endangering the East’s iconic chalk rivers, peatlands and wetlands.”

This month (16th May) the Cabinet agreed to a new policy to guide its response to applications for reservoirs and desalination plants. The Council’s officers said developers needed to see that the council had a clear position in relation to water and “climate adaptive infrastructure projects”.  

My political group is concerned that building desalination plants will add to climate emissions and accelerate the problem. We believe a better way of tackling this issue is reducing water demand, rather than trying to boost supply. 

Votes fill potholes! 

The Conservative County Council leader announced, following district council elections, that the Council was going to spend an extra £10 million over the next 20 months to fix potholes in side roads, outside the A and B category. This is likely to come from borrowing. It appears that this is a one-off announcement made in response to what Conservatives heard on the doorstep in local district council elections. However, while welcome news, our political group is concerned that a sticking plaster approach of occasional announcements will not be enough to address a continuing problem beyond 20 months.

Bildeston Food bank

The Bildeston food bank is a useful barometer of local need and the cost of living crisis. It is currently looking after 35 families from Bildeston and surrounding villages including Monks Eleigh and Nedging - that's 103 people, 42 of them are under 16.  Donations by individuals are down approx. 75%. They are receiving support from financial donations, the three local shops on our patch (Hitcham, Bildeston and Monks Eleigh Community Shop), Morrisons and Suffolk County Council.

They delivered 500ltrs of heating oil to 14 families last winter and expect to do similar this coming winter.

It is now working in partnership with Social Services, Adult Social Care, Child Social Care and other agencies.  

